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PROCEEDINGS

ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE SUSAN D.
COLWELL: Let's go on the record. It is almost 9:30
at the place set for the hearing required by 52 Pa.
Code Section 3.6(a) following the filing of a petition
for interim emergency relief on July 22nd, 2011,
triggering a ten-day period for holding the hearing in
the case captioned Core Communications, Inc., versus
Verizon Pennsylvania, Inc., and Verizon North, Inc.,
at Docket Number P-2011-2254650 [sic]. I am
Administrative Law Judge Susan Colwell, appointed by
the Commission to preside in this matter.

Interim emergency relief was requested
because Core filed complaints at the same time as the
petition, creating an underlying proceeding against
Verizon PA at Docket Number C-2011-2253650 and against
Verizon North at Docket Number C-2011-2253787.

I note for the record the attendance of
the following counsel: oOn behalf of verizon, Joseph
Ruggiero and william Lehman. On behalf of Core
Communications, Michael Gruin.

And you did not sign the sheet.

MR. GRUIN: Chris is not going to enter
his appearance. He's actually going to be a witness
in the proceeding.

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY
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JUDGE COLWELL: I see. All right.
Thank you.

A1l right. So this brings me to the
first order of business, which is a motion for
admission pro hac vice filed by Mr. Lehman seeking the
admission of Mr. Ruggiero.

Are there any objections to his motion?

MR. GRUIN: No objection.

JUDGE COLWELL: It is granted. Welcome
to Pennsylvania. It will be memorialized in the order
following -~ that I will issue following the hearing.

Any other preliminary matters that we
need to address before we get started?

(No response.)

JUDGE COLWELL: A1l right. For the
court reporter, we have talked about needing to go on
the proprietary record during the course of this.

Have you ever done that before?

(Discussion off the record.)

JUDGE COLWELL: Let's get started. Mr.
Gruin.

MR. GRUIN: Thank you, Your Honor. 1I'd
Tike to call Bret Mingo to the stand.

JUDGE COLWELL: Will you raise your
right hand, please.

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY
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whereupon,
BRET MINGO,

having been duly sworn, testified as follows:

JUDGE COLWELL: Please be seated.

Go ahead, Mr. Gruin.

DIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. GRUIN:
Q Good morning, Mr. Mingo.

JUDGE COLWELL: Please use the
microphone.
BY MR. GRUIN:
Q could you please state your name and business
address for the record?
A My name is Bret Mingo. My business address is
209 west Street, Suite 302, Annapolis, Maryland,
21401.
Q can you spell your name for the record?

JUDGE COLWELL: Is the microphone on? I
didn't check that.

THE WITNESS: Is this working?

THE COURT REPORTER: No.

THE WITNESS: Now it's on.
BY MR. GRUIN:
Q could you spell your name for the record?
A Bret, B-r-e-t, Mingo, M-i-n-g-o.

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY
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Q By whom are you employed and in what capacity?
A I'm employed by Core Communications, Inc. I'm
the president.
Q Could you please give us a brief description of
what Core does?
A Core is a certified public -- certified CLEC,
competitive local exchange carrier.

JUDGE COLWELL: I have to ask you to
slow down.

THE WITNESS: Okay. It's a certified
CLEC. It's a competitive local exchange carrier.
wWe're certified in Maryland and Pennsylvania.
BY MR. GRUIN:
Q And the acronym you used, CLEC, what does that
stand for?
A Competitive local exchange carrier.
Q That's C-L-E-C, correct?
A Correct.
Q And you'll be using that term throughout your
testimony, I presume?
A Correct.
Q Okay. You mentioned you were licensed in
Pennsylvania and Maryland. Please describe your
Pennsylvania operation briefly.
A Core is the only CLEC Tlicensed in every rural

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY
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territory as well as verizon and - - -

Q You have to speak up.

A I'm sorry. Core is licensed in every rural
territory as well as verizon, Verizon North, Century.
Q In Pennsylvania, how many LATAs does Core operate
from?

A Core operates in all six Pennsylvania LATAs.

Q How many employees does Core have in
Pennsylvania?

A Core has four employees in Pennsylvania.

Q How many employees does Core have in total?

A Core has 12 total employees.

Q Could you please summarize, describe the
facilities that Core maintains in Pennsylvania?

A Core is a facilities based CLEC. It maintains
physical locations where we have our switching
equipment and in some cases customer location.

Q Could you give us a list of where those
facilities are located?

A Our -- we have facilities in -- we have two
facilities in Philadelphia; Harrisburg; wilkes-Barre;
Dallas, Pennsylvania; Altoona; Pittsburgh; and Erie.
Q Okay. Thank you. Can you briefly summarize your
job responsibilities as president of Core?

A In a small business, I oversee -- I oversee most

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY
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of the operations directly, some indirectly. But I
run the billing systems and the operations primarily.
Q Are you responsible for network operations?
A Yes.
Q Do you participate in the preparation of
regulatory reports and the financial information
submitted to the Commission?
A Yes, I do.
Q Are you familiar with Core's finances, assets,
liabilities, et cetera?
A Yes. Very well.
Q Do you participate actively in Core's accounts
payable and accounts receivable process?
A Yes.
Q Can you tell us your educational background?
A I have a B.A. in economics from the University of
Maryland. Before that I had done some work with a
number of folks involving some computer programming
exercises.
Q Did you get a master -- I'm sorry, a Bachelor's?
A Bachelor's in economics.
Q okay. Thank you.

MR. GRUIN: Your Honor, let the record
reflect I'm passing out a document that's been marked
Core Exhibit 1. There is both a confidential and a

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY
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public version of the document. This document is the
affidavit of Bret Mingo. 1It's the same affidavit that
was attached to Core's pleadings in this matter, with
one small exception, which Mr. Mingo will talk about
on the record. The affidavit also contains the Tabs A
through J, two of which are confidential. That's G
and H are confidential. I'm prepared to submit this
affidavit as an exhibit and I will walk Mr. Mingo
through all of the attachments to the affidavit to
authenticate the document.

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay.

(Whereupon, the document was marked

as Core Exhibit No. 1 for

identification.)
BY MR. GRUIN:
Q Now, Bret, do you have in front of you the
affidavit of Bret Mingo?
A Yes, I do.
Q And did you execute this affidavit on July 22nd,
20117
A Yes.
Q Did you subsequently make a correction to the
affidavit?
A Yes, I did.
Q Could you point out what that correction is?

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY
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A We had a typo in a date. And we had on -- in
question -- or in Paragraph 33, we had put January 1,
2001, and it was January 1, 2011, what we meant to
put.

Q In the version you're Tooking at there, have you
stricken out the 2001 and replaced it with a 2011?

A Yes. And I initialed as well.

Q Did you inform the Commission of the
typographical error and the correction?

A If I haven't, I'm doing it now.

Q Okay. Are the statements made in this affidavit
still true and correct to the best of your knowledge,
information and belief?

A Yes.

Q And do you adopt all the statements that you made
in this affidavit under oath here today?

A Yes.

Q Okay. Now, set this aside for just a moment. I
want you to describe your history of dealings with
Verizon, just to get the background here. when did
Core first become interconnected with Verizon in
Pennsylvania?

A Core became interconnected with verizon
Pennsylvania in late March of 2001. 1In fact, I
believe it was the last week of March of 2001. And I

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY
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know that very specifically because the ISP remand
order came out on April 27th, 2001, and used as the
baseline the first quarter of 2001. And we had barely
been interconnected.

Q So you're talking about the physical
interconnection?

A Yes.

Q Was the interconnection agreement with Vverizon
signed before that interconnection took place?

A Yes. Verizon doesn't begin to start
interconnection until they have an interconnection
agreement. And so it was signed the year before.

Q Now, was there a separate interconnection
agreement for verizon North?

A Yes. We signed with verizon North in 2005.

Q Did you negotiate these agreements from scratch
or how did that process transpire?

A We availed ourselves of the ability to opt into
other agreements from other competitors.

Q You said opt in?

A Yes.

Q You said you began physical interconnection in
2001, I believe. when did you begin exchanging actual
telecommunications traffic with verizon?

A we had a few minutes in -- in March of 2001. I

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY
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believe it was the 28th or 29th, somewhere right
around there.

Q Okay. Was there any -- was there a period of
time after that where you stopped delivering -- or
exchanging telecommunications traffic with verizon?
A We've been continuously operating since then.

Q Okay. Once you began exchanging telecom traffic
with verizon, did Core issue invoices to Verizon for
intercarrier compensation?

A Absolutely. As I recall we did not issue an
invoice for March of 2001 because the number of
minutes was immaterial. But we did issue one for
April and for May, June and continuously since then.
The ISP remand order came effective in early June
2001, which changed the nature of the compensation
mechanisms.

Q Did you say ISP what order?

A ISP remand order. The FCC decided to preempt
certain kinds of local calls from states -- restrict
state jurisdiction and applied a scheme that leaves us
with the rate of .0007 now.

Q we'll get to that in a moment. So because of
this ISP remand order, you did not collect any
intercarrier compensation from Verizon until
approximately when?

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY
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A we actually did collect from -- in April and May
of 2001.
Q okay.

MR. RUGGIERO: Your Honor, I object on
relevance. I'm not sure where we're going here. If
we're going someplace, that's okay, we can be patient.
But this doesn't seem to have anything to do with this
petition.

MR. GRUIN: Wwe're just continuing the
background conditions on the stream of payment of
verizon which happened continuously from 2005 or 2006
up until July 1 of this year.

JUDGE COLWELL: Can you stipulate to
that?

MR. RUGGIERO: Wwe'll stipulate to that.

MR. GRUIN: Okay.

JUDGE COLWELL: There you go.

MR. GRUIN: Thank you, Your Honor.

BY MR. GRUIN:

Q So now we've established that Core has issued
invoices to Verizon for intercarrier compensation
continuously since the end of the ISP remand order's
prohibition on doing that. How does Core create these
invoices to Verizon? Tell us briefly about that
process, how you generate these invoices.

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY
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A we look at our switch records, we look at the
call -- the calls from the verizon local switches and
we count the minutes and send them a bill.

Q Okay.

A Because the ISP remand order has some complex
mechanisms, the way we do it is we send them a bill at
our contracted rate. So that way Verizon -- when
verizon generates our outbound minutes -- we bill them
for minutes from -- from verizon to us. They should
be billing us for minutes from us to them. 1In October
2004, the ISP remand order with the growth cap and new
market bars -- there was two parts of the complex
mechanism in the ISP remand order. And the way we
agreed in 2004 with verizon was we would continue to
invoice them at the contracted rate, which in verizon
North -- sorry, Verizon is .002814. And what verizon
would do 1is calculate our outbound minutes and pay
under the three-to-one ratio, which is another
mechanism of the ISP remand order. They would pay the
contracted rate. And we've been doing that ever
since.

Q Okay. So these invoices are generated. The type
of invoices that are issued in this -- that are at
issue in this case, is this for local traffic, is this
for long distance, a mix of both? Please explain what

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY
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kind of traffic is at issue with those invoices.

A well, we exclude the traffic that comes from
Vverizon's access tandems and we only include from
verizon's local switches.

Q Okay. So again, this is all traffic coming from
Verizon's network to your network?

A Correct.

Q Okay. Do you personally oversee this billing
process with verizon?

A Yes.

Q Okay. The procedure you just talked about where
you calculate your minutes, you calculate your
outbound minutes and Verizon does a credit under the
three-to-one ratio rule, when was that implemented?

A In October 2004.

Q Okay. What is the net result of that process?
what I mean by that is what amount are you receiving
for the traffic that verizon sends to your network?

A For many, many, many years the amount of outbound
minutes was de minimis. Not -- trivial. So
essentially what happened was that we would receive at
the rate of .0007 and receive essentially, you know,
miniscule amounts at the contract rate of .002814 for
Verizon or .0079 something for verizon North. So we
became dependent on understanding we'd be collecting

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY
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as a practical matter .0007.

Q Is .0007 a low rate for termination of telecom
traffic?

A .0007 is a rate that even the FCC acknowledges is
not based on cost. The Pennsylvania Commission has
called it confiscatory; a rate so low as to be -- as
to not compensate our network.

MR. RUGGIERO: Objection, Your Honor.
This case is certainly not about the ISP remand order
and revisiting the FCC's rules.

MR. GRUIN: I didn't say it was. I'm
just trying to explain what the factual basis is for
the right to relief.

MR. RUGGIERO: I mean, the rate is the
rate. I would move to strike that testimony. He
doesn't have any basis to say that.

MR. GRUIN: I see no basis for it to be
stricken. He's talking about what rate Core receives
for the traffic that verizon tends -- it's one of the
key elements in the case.

MR. RUGGIERO: You asked him if it was a
Tow rate.

MR. GRUIN: He's just putting it in
context. I mean, he can characterize it in relation

to other rates for termination of service. It goes to

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY
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the hardship they suffer, it goes to why the relief
they need.

MR. RUGGIERO: No, because the issue
isn't what rate you're getting paid at. If the issue
was we should be getting paid at a higher rate, then
that would be an issue. I don't want to make more of
it than it is. I just don't think it has anything to
do with this petition.

JUDGE COLWELL: I think you make a good
point, Mr. Ruggiero.

Mr. Gruin, I would tread lightly.

MR. GRUIN: Thank you, Your Honor.

BY MR. GRUIN:

Q Has Core come to rely on Verizon's payment of
intercarrier compensation at the rate of .0007?

A Yes. The vast majority of our business is still
dial-up Internet traffic. The nature of an ISP is
they receive a whole bunch of phone calls. That's
what they do. .0007 is a rate that the FCC has
applied that, you know, is reduced from the state set
rate of .002814 compensation .0007. It still matters
to us because in -- for our numbers in June we still
had north of 140 million network-wide minutes. I
believe it was 102 million minutes to dial-up ISPs in
-- to -- 102 million minutes between verizon and

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY
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verizon North. And so if you -- the vast majority of
our network is built to support this. This is an
essential piece of our cash flow.
Q Okay. why is this cash flow important to you?
A I think that comes to the heart of the matter.
The question -- you know, if you think about it
abstractly, the question is how many months -- how
many months is the appropriate amount to provide free
service to the 90 percent market share company.
Essentially -- essentially - - -

MR. RUGGIERO: Move to strike, Your
Honor. We have no basis for that.

MR. GRUIN: Yeah, I withdraw the
question.
BY MR. GRUIN:
Q I was looking for you to talk about the costs
that you have to sustain with these -- this cash flow.
A I mean, you know, we have -- we have a total of
eight facilities in Pennsylvania at -- in six LATAs.
we have payroll, we have rent, we have circuits,
costs, some of which are to verizon, some of which are
to other carriers. We try -- but we have real costs.
And we have real cash flow. And obviously revenue
pays -- is what pays for that. So when you have a 90
percent market share competitor say we're not going to

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY
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pay you anything, that is all -- all that becomes

threatening very quickly.

Q

Let's get into that. Let's bring it up to the

current dispute. So I believe you testified before

that

Core'

A
Q

for several years verizon has consistently paid
s intercarrier compensation invoices, correct?
Correct.

And I think you said that they paid for nearly

all the minutes at the rate of .0007?

A

That's correct.

which is decimal point 0007?

Seven one-hundredths of a percent, to be precise.
Okay. And a small pobtion of the minutes they
at the higher ICA rate; is that correct?

That's correct.

Okay. But again, the overwhelming majority of

the minutes was paid at the .0007 rate?

A
Q

that?

A

That is correct.
what happened on July 1st of this year to change

The way it always happened was we would get the

dispute letters from verizon in the last couple --

last

ten days or so of the month. So for -- you know,

on June 1 we issued invoices for the May bills. oOn --

they become due 30 days later. Sometime in the latter

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY
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part of June we would receive -- normally receive a
dispute letter saying we're not going to pay you the
.002814 rate, we're going to pay you the .0007 rate.
And at that point we would -- you know, we know
approximately what that rate should be, and we know
that we're going to get it wired in about -- sometime
the 28th, 29th, 30th of the month. Only a couple
times since 2004 was it later than that. One time it
was because Ken Roos was on vacation and it came on
the 2nd or 3rd. we know that we -- we know that this
is essential -- this money is something we can rely
on. It is, after all, a special rate, a special
discounted rate.

Q Okay. Could you turn to Tab A to your affidavit.
Do you have that in front of you?

A Yes.

Q Could you identify and describe the documents at
Tab A?

A Yes. These are the invoices we generated for the
May usage.

Q Okay. Why are they two separate invoices?

A One is for Verizon and one is for verizon North.
Q Did you review these documents before they were
issued to verizon?

A Yes.

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY
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Q And are these documents maintained as part of
Core's business records?

A Yes.

Q Is the format of these invoices consistent with
Core's standard invoices to Verizon?

A Yes.

Q Okay. Could you just briefly explain the columns
and what information is reflected in each column of
that invoice?

A Yes. The first column is quantity, the number of
minutes. The second column is for the location, a
description explaining the period and the Tlocation.
And the third column is the rate, which is what's in
our contracts. And then tabulating -- the amount of
the fourth column tabulating the quantity times the
rate equals the amount.

Q And this quantity of minutes, does this reflect
just calls coming from verizon to Core?

A Yes.

Q Okay. And after issuing this invoice, what kind
of payment did Core legitimately expect to receive?
You don't have to be precise, but just give us a
summary of what you expected to receive.

A what we expected to receive from the process that
we were working for seven years or just about seven

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY
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years was they would take this and take the quantity
and multiply it times .0007 after they do -- after
they calculate the number of outbound minutes, and
they would apply those minutes. Then it would filter
back, you know, apply that three-to-one ratio. The
three-to-one ratio is -- you know, so largely we
expect the minimum to be the quantity times .0007.
That would be the minimum of what we would see.

Q Thank you. Okay. Please turn to Tab B of your
affidavit. what are the documents there at Tab B?
Could you please identify and describe those for us?
A These are the dispute Tetters we received at
miscellaneous times for the May invoices.

Q Okay. And are there separate letters for Verizon
and verizon North?

A Yes.

Q And were these mailed to your attention?

A Some were, some were mailed to Chris van de
verg's attention.

Q what did you do upon receiving these letters?

A We sent Verizon letters back, trying to
understand what the basis for the fact that this is no
Tonger compensable traffic.

Q Okay. Did these letters worry you?

A Yes.

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY
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Q why?

A well, for starters, there's a cash impact. We no
longer -- we now had to find the money to pay our
bills to pay this period. So we had an immediate cash
flow problem. The second thing is, suddenly after a
well-litigated ISP remand order and implementation of
it, which favors verizon in the first place, they
suddenly now say, As a threshold matter, review of the
facts available to verizon indicates that the traffic
billed by Core to verizon at reciprocal compensation
rates is not in fact compensable to Core as reciprocal
compensation traffic. As such, the entire amount of
reciprocal compensation billed by Core for such
traffic is invalid.

Q Had Verizon ever before claimed that an entire
Core invoice was invalid for this kind of local
exchange traffic?

A Never.

Q Okay. So this July 1st letter was the very first
time ever?

A That's correct.

Q Okay. Please turn now to Tab C. Do you have
that in front of you?

A Yes.

Q Okay. Please identify and describe the documents

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY
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there at Tab C.
A These are the letters we sent back to Vverizon in
response to the letters they sent us.
Q Did you review these letters personally before
they were issued?
A Yes.
Q Did you approve the contents of those letters?
A Yes.
Q Do you maintain these letters in a file related
to the Vverizon accounts at Core Communication?
A Yes.
Q Okay. Could you briefly summarize what the July
8th letter says?
A well, basically what we do is we reject the
dispute. How suddenly does traffic become not
compensable? They went from an already low rate of
.0007 and, editorializing aside, it is still a rate,
it is still a substantial amount of money, to a rate
of zero. They have now engaged in self-help.
MR. RUGGIERO: Objection, Your Honor.
There is no foundation for Mr. Mingo to accuse Verizon
of self-help.
MR. GRUIN: If I could have a follow-up,
I could have him explain what he means by self-help.
JUDGE COLWELL: Go ahead.
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BY MR. GRUIN:
Q wWhen you said self-help, what did you mean by
that phrase?
A verizon is now -- jt's fairly -- verizon has a
history with us of breaching interconnection
agreements.
MR. RUGGIERO: Objection, Your Honor.
JUDGE COLWELL: Sustained.
BY MR. GRUIN:
Q Yeah, I didn't ask you about that. what did you
mean by self-help?
A what I mean by self-help is they're now taking
action, putting themselves as sole arbiter of all
disputes, and are putting -- just coming up with a
vague dispute in order to put pressure on us to some
term we don't know yet.
MR. RUGGIERO: Objection, Your Honor.
He's a fact witness.
JUDGE COLWELL: He's a fact witness.
MR. GRUIN: And he's talking about the -

MR. RUGGIERO: That's not a fact.

MR. GRUIN: He's talking about his
impression, his interpretation of the verizon letter
and what they were doing and why Core responded as
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they did.

MR. RUGGIERO: He's asserting that
verizon is doing things and he has no basis for that
assertion. He has no basis for that assertion. He's
just saying his opinion.

MR. GRUIN: He's expressing how he
interpreted verizon's dispute letters and why Core
reacted as they did.

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. Wwith all due
respect, the letters speak for themselves.

MR. GRUIN: Okay. Thank you, Your
Honor.

BY MR. GRUIN:

Q Did you believe that verizon had a valid basis to
dispute your May invoices?

A No.

Q why not?

A For starters, we've been doing the same
methodology that was discussed with them on a couple
occasions, the first time being all the way back in
2000 when we sent our first invoice, the second one
being in October of 2004 when the ISP remand order was
no longer -- no longer -- the growth cap and new
market bars of the ISP remand order were no longer
valid. So it's been a system that's been in place for
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-- 1in part for ten years. The methodology of how we
count, how we -- was first discussed all the way back
in spring of 2000. How we rate was discussed -- was
changed in 2004. So suddenly now, and -- suddenly
now, despite a contract, these minutes became
non-compensable.
Q Did you understand exactly why verizon was
disputing it from reading their letters?
A No.
Q Did you ask them to clarify why they were not
paying your invoices?
A we -- we asked them -- we asked them for -- for
what is the basis of why these minutes are not
compensable. We asked them what - - -

MR. RUGGIERO: Objection, Your Honor.
Hearsay.

JUDGE COLWELL: I don't see how it's
hearsay.

MR. RUGGIERO: He didn't ask us.

JUDGE COLWELL: He just said he did.

MR. GRUIN: He's stating a fact.

JUDGE COLWELL: He can say what he said.
He can't say what you said.

MR. RUGGIERO: Fair enough.

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. Go ahead.
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BY MR. GRUIN:

Q How did you effectuate these requests for further
information?

A We had -- we had -- with these letters, and we
had a conversation, we had -- and I quess Chris had a
conversation with -- with one of their attorneys.

Q Okay.

MR. RUGGIERO: Objection, Your Honor.

MR. GRUIN: He didn't speak to the
content of the conversation. He just indicated that a
conversation happened. |

MR. RUGGIERO: His testimony was that he
spoke with verizon to ask us what happened. But he
didn’t speak with verizon to ask us what happened, so
the truth of the matter asserted is that they spoke
with Verizon. But he's not competent to testify to
that.

MR. GRUIN: The fact that he spoke to
Verizon is just an incident that happened, it's an
event. If he would - - -

JUDGE COLWELL: Verizon is a
corporation. If you spoke with a person, tell me who
it was.

THE WITNESS: Well, we had sent letters
to —- to william Carnell and cc'd a bunch of people,
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including Ken Roos. I don't believe Joe was on the
list.

JUDGE COLWELL: So when you say spoke
with, you meant wrote letters to?

THE WITNESS: Correct.

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay.
BY MR. GRUIN:
Q Did you also have a verbal conversation or did
one of Core's representatives have a verbal
conversation with a Verizon representative?
A Yes.
Q Okay.

MR. RUGGIERO: Objection, Your Honor.
To the extent it's not Mr. Mingo having that
conversation, I just don't -- I don't want to slow
down the proceeding but he can't talk about things
that he didn't do.

JUDGE COLWELL: That's true.

MR. GRUIN: We have no intention to talk

about the details of the conversation, but an
individual can be aware that another individual had a
phone conversation with a third individual. And
that's all he testified to right there.

JUDGE COLWELL: How did he become aware
of that? Did he hear it or did somebody tell him?
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That's important.
BY MR. GRUIN:
Q How do you know that Chris van de verg had a
conversation with a verizon representative about these
disputed invoices?
A Because I had a conversation with Chris where - -

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. Then it is
sustained.

MR. GRUIN: Okay. Thank you. We have
Chris here. That's fine. That's fine.
BY MR. GRUIN:
Q Please turn to Tab D to your affidavit. Do you
have it?
A Yes, I do.
Q Could you please identify and describe the
document at Tab D?
A Yes. This is William Carnell's response to our
letters.
Q Okay. And did Core maintain this as part of
their business records, in the files associated with
the verizon issues, correct?
A Yes.
Q Okay. And the letter speaks for itself. After
receiving this letter -- did you read this letter
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after it was received by Core?

A Yes.

Q After reading this letter did you have any better
understanding of why verizon was disputing your bills?
A No.

Q Did this letter cite any portions of the
interconnection agreement?

A No.

Q Did it cite to any federal or state law to
justify their position?

A No.

Q Okay. If you turn to Tab E. Do you have the
documents behind E in front of you?

A Yes, I do.

Q Could you identify and describe these documents
for us?

A These are a new round of dispute letters from
Charles Bando that were forwarded by Ken Roos to us.
what was the date of those letters?

July 18th.

And why are there two letters?

I'm sorry, what was that?

why are there two separate letters?

one is for verizon North. oOne is for verizon.

o P O PO > LO

And did you read this letter upon receipt?
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A Yes.

Q After reading this letter, did you have any
better understanding of why verizon was disputing your
May invoices?

A No. They still are saying that this traffic is
not compensable as reciprocal compensation traffic.
Q Since the receipt of that letter on July 18th,
have you gotten any further clarification or
understanding of why verizon has not paid your May
invoices?

A No.

Q Okay. Could you turn to Tab F. Do you have it
in front of you?

A Yes, I do.

Q what are the two documents there at Tab F?

A These are usage bills for June of 2011.

Q Issued to?

A verizon. One is to Verizon and one is Verizon
North.

Q Are they in the same format as the May invoices
that we went over earlier?

A Yes.

Q The quantity column again, is that simply
referring to traffic -- telecommunication minutes sent
from verizon to Core?
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A Yes.

Q Okay. And are these minutes sent over -- I think
you said before a certain kind of trunk?

A Yes. They're the minutes that come from
verizon's local facilities.

Q As opposed to what kind of other facilities?

A The access facilities.

Q Okay. Has Verizon made payment on the -- these
June invoices that are at Tab F?

A No.

Q wWhen is payment due on those invoices?

A Payment is due, I believe, Monday.

Q Okay. Did you ever see -- did you review these
invoices before they were issued?

A Yes.

Q And these documents are maintained as part of
Core's business records?

A Yes.

Q Do you expect to issue another round of invoices
in the near future to verizon?

A Yes. We'll be issuing some on Monday.

Q what time period will be covered by those
invoices?

A It will be the July time period.

Q Thank you, Bret. I'm going to skip forward a
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Tittle bit in your affidavit in order to condense all
the confidential information at the end of the direct
examination. Could you turn to Tab I, please.

A Yes.

Q Can you identify and describe the document there
at Tab I?

A These are the Pennsylvania employees, the
description of our Pennsylvania employees' jobs and
salary levels.

Q was this document prepared by you or under your
direct supervision?

A Yes.

Q Okay. In addition to these employees, are there
other Core employees that contribute to its
Pennsylvania operations?

A Yes. We have Chris and myself, our accountant
and a billing -- a billing person, all in Maryland, as
well as several tech folks who live in Maryland.

Q Okay. Do those Maryland tech folks also do work
on your Pennsylvania portion of your network?

A Yes.

Could you turn to Tab 3 in your affidavit?

I'm at Tab J.

Okay. What is this document?

>0 P O

This is a list of our Pennsylvania points of
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presence and addresses where we maintain facilities,
were we have space power -- where we have space power
and where we have installed equipment. And over the
years millions of dollars in investment in
telecommunications equipment.
Q was this document prepared by you or under your
direct supervision?
A Yes.
Q I'd 1ike you now to go back to Tab G, please.
MR. GRUIN: And we will be going on the
confidential record at this point.
(Whereupon, the following pages 38
through 45 were sealed and bound separately.)
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BY MR. RUGGIERO:
Q Now, do those -- do Core's employees also do work
for Core in New York and virginia?
A Yes. There is -- they do some network facilities
at all the Core affiliates.
Q Okay. And are there other Core companies besides
New York and virginia and Maryland and Pennsylvania?
A The only -- the operational Core affiliates are
-- that are not Core Communications, Inc., are Cortel
New York, Coretel virginia, Coretel Delaware and
Cortel West virginia.
Q I see. And this -- and this won't be
confidential. But the profit and loss statement that
is confidential, Tab H, that doesn't include New York
or virginia?

No, it does not.
Q Or west virginia?
A No.
Q or Delaware?
A No.
Q But it does include Maryland?
A Yes.
Q Okay. Now, you testified that there are two
interconnection agreements in Pennsylvania?
A Correct.
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Q And you're familiar with those, according to your
affidavit?
A Yes.

MR. RUGGIERO: Your Honor, I'd like to
introduce Verizon Cross Exhibit Number 1.

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay.

(Whereupon, the document was marked

as Verizon Cross Exhibit No. 1 for
identification.)

MR. RUGGIERO: Your Honor, I'11 read
this for the record, and if Core counsel has any
objections they can let me know. The ICAs in these
proceedings are several hundred pages long. Wwhat we
have -- they're filed with the Commission. We have
copies if anybody wants the entire copy. Wwhat we have
done is taken excerpts from the ICA and entered them
as an exhibit. But if -- again, if we want to file
the entire thing, we can file the entire thing.

MR. GRUIN: I have no objection. 1In
fact, we have some exhibits that we prepared the same
way for Mr. van de verg. So I think that's the
appropriate way to proceed.

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay.

BY MR. RUGGIERO:
Q In your testimony, Mr. Mingo, today, and in your
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affidavit you say that in -- well, in your affidavit
you say 2003. 1In your testimony you say 2004. You
and Verizon agreed upon a specific billing procedure
to implement the ISP remand order's three-to-one ratio
rule. That's at Paragraph 11 of your affidavit. Do
you remember testifying about that?

A Yes.

Q Now, before we get into the specifics of the ICA,
is that agreement that you're describing there
recorded anywhere? Is there an amendment to this
agreement?

A The 2004 was a conversation about how to
implement -- how to implement the growth cap and new
market bar. And it was a conversation - - -

Q It was a conversation that you had?

A We had with -- and I'm not sure exactly the
person anymore. But it was the billing department in
Massachusetts.

Q But when you say we, do you mean you?

A Yes.

Q And you don't remember who you had that
conversation with?

A It was seven years ago. No.

Q Could you turn, Mr. Mingo, in this Cross Exhibit
1 -- and let me state for the record that these are
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excerpts of the MCIMetro/Bell Atlantic Interconnection
Agreement 1997.

And, Mr. Mingo, you agree that this is
the agreement that Core chose to execute with Verizon
for Pennsylvania?

A Yes.

Q This is the agreement, I think you said in your
affidavit, that governs the relationship between the
parties?

A Yes.

Q And could you turn to Part A, Page 33 of the
cross exhibit that I gave you, Section 36?

A I don't have a copy of that. Mine stops at 26.

MR. GRUIN: Actually if you go back two
pages, I believe 33 is in front of 26.

BY MR. RUGGIERO:

Q oh, I'm sorry, the attachment's taken out of
order. The third page from the end.

A Section 36.

Q Do you see Section 36 there entitled Amendments
and Modifications?

A Yes.

Q And that provision provides that no provision of
this agreement shall be deemed waived, amended or
modified by either party unless such a waiver,
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amendment or modification is in writing, dated and
signed by both parties; is that correct?

A Correct.

Q So when you say agreement, you don't mean
agreement when you're talking about a procedure for
billing?

A By any normal definition of agreement I would say
since you told us how to do it and we accepted it, I
would say that was an agreement.

Q And when you say you, who was it again?

A I was -- I was on that phone call, yes.

Q who was on the phone for verizon?

A I don't remember the person. I might have some
notes in my files, but I don't remember the person.

Q And do you remember whether it was 2003 or 20047
A It was 2004.

Q Okay. But in your affidavit you say 2003.

A The growth cap and new market bar ended October
2004, so I must have a typo in the affidavit.

JUDGE COLWELL: I don't know what you're
saying.

THE WITNESS: I said the order and
remand and the growth cap and new market bar ended
October - - -

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. That one phrase,
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I'm not getting anything. You're talking too fast.
THE WITNESS: The ISP order and remand.
JUDGE COLWELL: The next part.
THE WITNESS: The growth cap and new
market bar.
JUDGE COLWELL: That part.
THE WITNESS: And new market bar.
JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. Thank you.
BY MR. RUGGIERO:
Q So you're sure it was in 2003, 2004?
A I'm sure it's 2004.
Q But you don't have any recollection of who it was
you spoke to?
A That's correct.
Q You didn't bother writing it down?
A I -- like I said, I might have an e-mail with
notes about the call, who it was with. But no, I
don't -- I haven't met the verizon billing folks in
person for this issue. So I don't -- it's hard,
sometimes I forget names.
Q Did you ever bother writing down the terms of the
agreement?
A We took notes about it, yes.
Q Do you have those notes?
A Not with me.
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Q Do you have them someplace else?

A I suspect we do, yeah. I suspect we can get
them.

Q Let's turn to Part B-11 of the agreement. Do you
see the definition of local traffic there?

A I'm trying to find Part B-11.

Q It's the -- I apologize. It's Page 3 of the
attachment. The third page of the attachment.

A Okay.

Q Do you see the definition of local traffic?

A Yes.

Q Are you -- do you recall that definition of local
traffic from your familiarity with this agreement?

A Yes, I do.

Q A1l right. And if you could turn one page
backwards to the second page of the attachment, it's
Part B-14. Do you see the definition of reciprocal
compensation?

A Yes.

Q And you know what the word reciprocal

compensation means?

A Yes.

Q As it's defined here?

A Yes.

Q And you understand what the definition of local
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traffic is?

A Yes.

Q Mr. Mingo, did you or any of your representatives
discuss this dispute with anyone at the Commission
before this emergency petition was filed?

MR. GRUIN: Objection, Your Honor.
calls for hearsay.

JUDGE COLWELL: It does not. He asked
if he talked to someone. He can tell me if he talked
to someone.

MR. GRUIN: Okay. Wwithdrawn.

THE WITNESS: Yes. We did discuss it
with some folks at the Commission, yes.

BY MR. RUGGIERO:
Q who did you discuss it with?
A we met with the advisors to all five of the

Commissioners.

Q what are their names?

A Alphonse, Lois, Labros, Rick, and Matt.

Q Did you meet with them personally?

A Yes.

Q And who else met with them?

A Chris met with them, and another Pennsylvania

counsel for us.
Q what's that counsel's name?
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Rick Hicks.

Sir, was that Rick Hicks?

Yes.

And what was the nature of those conversations?

> 0 PP o »

The nature was -- described the industry-wide
self-help pandemic and how it's -- the battle for
competition is right now. The fact is, is that
verizon is the single biggest player in the self-help
pandemic. Not a single minute from Verizon wireless,
verizon IXC and now Verizon BOC, that verizon Wireless
has an excuse for not paying us because they don't
have an agreement, but Verizon BOC is not paying us
despite an agreement.

Q Did you say this to the advisors to the
Commissioners?

A Yes. I made -- I said that -- that I made an --
made an appeal of the public policies rules of this
Commission are being thwarted by Verizon's actions.

Q And that included the fact that Verizon was
disputing your reciprocal compensation payments for
June and May?

A Yes. We showed them that famous sentence.

Q The famous sentence?

A The non-compensable. Suddenly described it as
non-compensable.
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Q I see. You showed them the letter from Vverizon,
the dispute letter?
A Yes, we did.
Q And what else did you talk about with those
advisors to the Commissioners?
A That was it. Wwith those folks.
Q That's all you said to them?
A That was -- that's the content of the
conversation, was about the self-help pandemic and
verizon's the biggest party in that.
Q Did you show them anything else besides that
letter?
A Not that I recall.
Q Now, what did they say to you in response?

MR. GRUIN: Now this is calling for
hearsay, Your Honor.

MR. RUGGIERO: Wwell, no, he heard what
they said to him.

MR. GRUIN: Yeah, but you're asking to -

MR. RUGGIERO: 1I'm not asking him for
the truth of what they said. I'm asking him what they
said to him. |

MR. GRUIN: Yeah, but it's being entered
for the truth of the matter that's asserted. It's a
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third -- he's asking for the -- what was said by a
third party not present today in the hearing room
under cross-examination.

MR. RUGGIERO: 1I'm asking what he heard.

MR. GRUIN: Right. But the content of
what you heard would be communicated by another party
who's not here.

MR. RUGGIERO: I'm asking what Mr. Mingo
heard from the advisors to the Commissioners.

MR. GRUIN: How is that any different
than him saying Joe Smith said A, B, C?

MR. RUGGIERO: Because I'm not - - -

MR. GRUIN: That's hearsay.

MR. RUGGIERO: Because I'm not asking
whether A, B, C is true.

MR. GRUIN: It doesn't matter if you
phrase it as what did you hear or what did he say.
It's the same effect. 1It's hearsay. 1It's classic
hearsay.

JUDGE COLWELL: The purpose is
different. Go ahead.

BY MR. RUGGIERO:

Q what did the advisors to the Commissioners say to
you?

A They mostly asked questions actually. For
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example, one question that stuck out was, So you're
billing the same way you always have for the last --
you know, over the several years of the relationship,
and we said yes.
Q Let's look at Paragraph 23 of your affidavit, Mr.
Mingo.

MR. GRUIN: 1I'm sorry, what page was
that?

MR. RUGGIERO: Well, you don't have
pages on your affidavit. 1It's Paragraph 23.

THE WITNESS: Which Paragraph?

MR. RUGGIERO: Paragraph 23.

THE WITNESS: Okay.
BY MR. RUGGIERO:
Q You say that you were puzzled because Vverizon's
notices of non-payment also requested preliminary data
that will assist the resolution.
A Yes.
Q And you say you were puzzled because Core had
previously offered to exchange certain switch records
with verizon on a reciprocal basis to confirm the
amount of traffic being sent in both directions
between the parties.
A That's correct.
Q But it's a Tittle disingenuous, isn't it?
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A Not at all.
MR. RUGGIERO: Your Honor, I would like
to enter into the record verizon Cross Exhibit 3.
(Whereupon, the document was marked
as verizon Cross Exhibit No. 3 for
identification.)
BY MR. RUGGIERO:
Q Mr. Mingo, what I'd 1ike you to do is go to the
final page of that document and identify the --
identify the document for me if you can and tell me
what the final page is.
A This is an e-mail trail between myself and Ken
ROOS.
Q Do you recognize this e-mail trail?
A Yes.
Q A1l right. CcCan you look at the final page. And
that's the beginning of the e-mail string, isn't it?
A Yes.
Q A1l right. And it's from Ken Roos, who's an
employee of verizon as far as you know?
A Yes.
Q And it's to you?
A Correct.
Q And it asks you for one day of call detail
records for the calls you were terminating for and
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billing to verizon PA?

A That's correct.

Q Now, real quickly, so that we have a frame of
reference, let's take a look at your bill at Tab A of
your affidavit. This was again Core's invoices to
verizon.

A okay.

Q And those invoices have -- the first 1ine has
20,945,829.97 minutes.

A Correct.

Q And multiply that by a rate, and you get an
amount.

A Correct.

Q Right? Now, we've agreed that the rates aren't
really the rates. Right? You're not claiming that
you do .002814?

A Some of the minutes we are using that. Yes, we
are. But most of them are .0007, that's correct.

Q So when Ken Roos asked you for one day of call
detail records for the calls you were terminating for,
he's talking about the minutes that are on this
invoice, correct?

A That's what I suspect, yes.

Q what he's asking you for is, if you know, he's
asking you for the -- I think you testified that you
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generate switch records at your switch - - -

A Correct.

Q - - - 1in order to know what to bill verizon?

A Correct.

Q In order to determine whether it's local traffic
or ISP bound traffic, traffic you're terminating for
verizon?

Correct.

And so you have those switch records?

Yes, we do.

You have those today?

Yes.

Do you generate them in real time?

Yes.

Okay. And he asked you for them on June 14th?
Correct.

o P O P> O P O PO

Okay. Now, let's turn to the third page of the
document, and at the very bottom of the page you'1l
see another e-mail from Ken Roos to you on Friday,
June 24th. Do you see that?

A (No response.)

Q Have you had a chance to procure the CDRs for PA?
Please Tet me know when we can expect them.

A I see that, and I responded I'm not sure what new
information I can give you that you don't already
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have. What are you looking for in this data?

Q That's correct. So -- and just to make sure that
we have the timeline correct, he asked you for them on
June 14th. You didn't respond, did you, in between?
A I ---

Q I'm asking for your recollection.

A I don't recollect.

Q Okay. So then he asked again on Friday, June
24th?

A I see that on the 24th, yes.

Q And then you said you weren't sure what new
information that you could give that we don't already
have?

A Right. That's correct.

Q But you're not under the impression we have the
switch records you testified to earlier?

A I'm sorry, what was that question?

Q You generate switch records in order to bill
verizon.

A Correct.

Q You're not under the impression that we have your
switch records?

A We are under the impression that you -- since
your switch sends us the traffic, you have your own
data set.
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Q So you believe that to be true, but you don't
know that?

A I can't imagine you guys not having that.

Q Okay.

A It's not -- just not realistic.

Q I just want to make sure that -- I'm not arguing
with you. I'm not arguing with you about the truth of
it. I want to make sure that you're not claiming in
this e-mail from June 25th that you believed we had
your call detail records that we were asking for.

A (No response.)

Q You knew we didn't have your call detail records?
A That's right. And I'm wondering why you need
them, though. You have your records.

Q And then June 27th, Mr. Roos makes sure that you
understand -- well, the e-mail speaks for itself.
He's asking you for the CDRs again. And when I say
CDRs, that's short for call detail records, right?

A He says to me -- do you want me to read it?

Q Sure.

A He says to me the information you provided
previously was for your outgoing traffic to verizon.
I am now looking for CDRs for traffic that you are
terminating for vZ. And I replied I know, but since
Verizon originates all the calls we bill to you, we
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only have data vZ provides in the call flow. So I'm
not sure how any copies of verizon -- I'm not sure how
getting copies of data vz sends to us would help you.
Q So in other words, although the ICA requires you
to generate records, - - -
A which we do.
Q - - - and you claim that you generate records, -
A Correct.
Q - - - and verizon is entitled to see those
records under the ICA - - -
A I'm not sure whether they're entitled to see
them.
Q Okay. Let's take a look at that.

MR. RUGGIERO: Your Honor, I'd like to
introduce verizon Cross Exhibit 2.

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay.

(whereupon, the document was marked

as Verizon Cross Exhibit No. 2 for

identification.)
BY MR. RUGGIERO:
Q If you turn to Page 155 - - -

MR. RUGGIERO: First of all, Your Honor,
I would like to represent that verizon Cross Exhibit
Number 2 are excerpts from the interconnection
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agreement between Verizon North and Core. 1It's
entitled agreement between verizon North, Inc., and
Sprint Communications Company LP and it was agreed to
between Core and verizon.

Any objection to that?

THE WITNESS: Verizon North, Inc.

MR. RUGGIERO: Yes.

MR. GRUIN: I don't object to you
marking this exhibit, no.
BY MR. RUGGIERO:
Q If I could ask you, Mr. Mingo, to turn to Page
155 of that agreement. 1It's the second page from the

end.

A Okay.

Q And do you see Section 2.7 -- 2.7.4?
A Yes.

Q Okay. And the agreement speaks for itself. And
so I don't want to characterize it. Do you have any
disagreement with the fact that the provision applies
to what we're talking about here?

A No.

Q Okay. So you would agree that verizon has the
right to audit the traffic?

A verizon North does.

Q what's that?

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY
(800) 334-1063




W 00 N O v bW N

NN NN NN e e e e e et e e e
Vi W N = O W 00 N O 1w N =R

65

A Apparently Verizon North does.

Q verizon North does. And in fact, it says each
party agrees to provide the necessary traffic data in
conjunction with any such audit in a timely manner.

A Apparently Verizon North has that right.

Q Okay. Now, -- and I think you're trying to stick
with Verizon Pennsylvania. We'll get to Verizon
Pennsylvania next.

And then if you go down to the final
paragraph of Section 2.7.5 on the same page, it says,
In addition to those audit rights provided in Section
2.7.4 above, Verizon may conduct audits of the traffic
billed by Sprint -- and here we should substitute
Core, right, because Core adopted this. Is that
correct?

A Correct.

Q - - - as reciprocal compensation traffic to
determine whether such traffic is reciprocal
compensation traffic and therefore subject to
reciprocal compensation. 1If any such traffic is
determined not to be reciprocal compensation traffic,
verizon shall not pay reciprocal compensation for that
portion which is determined not to be reciprocal
compensation traffic. Are you familiar with that?

A I'm -- well, I have to say -- I have to say that
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I haven't reviewed this section of the verizon North
in some time and I think perhaps in a constructive --
in a constructive dispute, perhaps you would cite to
this or explain that you're looking for this data
rather than simply stonewalling and say it's not
compensable.
Q I agree. I agree that if -- what the parties
should be doing is trying to resolve the dispute. So
let's look at another section of the same exhibit.
And I believe it is Page 21 of Vverizon Cross Exhibit
2. The section is titled 17.0, dispute resolution. I
believe you cited this in your emergency petition.
The section holds that any dispute between the parties
shall be addressed by good faith negotiations between
the parties in the first instance. Do you see that?
A How does saying that our traffic that was
compensable for years is suddenly not good faith? You
know, that's -- that's the question I'm immediately
coming to mind. We don't view your dispute, when you
say it's not compensable, as good faith.

MR. RUGGIERO: I move to strike that,
Your Honor.

JUDGE COLWELL: Sustained.

Answer the question, please.

THE WITNESS: I'm sorry, what was the
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question?

BY MR. RUGGIERO:

Q You see the section that says, and I'm quoting,
Any dispute between the parties, open paren, close
paren, shall be addressed by good faith negotiations
between the parties in the first instance?

A I see that, yes.

Q Okay. And then it says should such negotiations
fail to resolve the dispute in a reasonable time,
either party may initiate an appropriate action in the
regulatory or judicial - - -

A If you're asking me to read this and not react to
it, yes, that's what it says.

Q Now, let's turn back to Tab D of your affidavit,
which you claim to have read, and which was a letter
from verizon to Core. Do you see that?

A Yes.

Q And the letter offers in the spirit of good faith
dispute resolution to treat your letters as an
invocation of the dispute resolution processes in
various ICAs and as a designation of Mr. van de verg
as Core's representative. Did you undertake any
negotiations after that?

A You put a gun to our heads when you put
non-payment. There is nothing about non-payment that
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makes good faith negotiations. Calling it after the
fact, asking for good faith isn't good faith.

Q And that is because it's your position that
verizon isn't allowed to withhold payments that it
doesn't believe are valid?

A Suddenly all of the -- you're saying none of the
traffic is